Oxford Research Group Breaking the cycle of violence

IN FOCUS

QUESTIONS FOR THE **INTEGRATED REVIEW:**

#1 HOW DO WE DEFINE SECURITY?



Abigail Watson

June 2020

Questions for The Integrated Review: #1 How Do We Define Security?

Author's note: Thanks to Malcolm Chalmers, Larry Attree and Amanda Brydon for their help with this briefing (all mistakes are the author's own).

Oxford Research Group (ORG) held a series of online roundtables to understand the risks and challenges remote warfare could present over the next five years and how the Integrated Review could address these.

These highlighted three key questions:

- 1. How should the UK define its national security?
- 2. How should the UK respond to threats?
- 3. How should the UK measure the success of military interventions?

This briefing seeks to address the first of these questions, with two more briefings to come on the others.

Introduction

The COVID-19 pandemic has not just been a health crisis; it has had huge implications for how we live our lives, interact with each other, and conduct international affairs. In future conversations about national security strategies the implications of the pandemic will be a dominant feature. Despite the UK's own Integrated Security, Defence, Development and Foreign Policy Review – or the 'Integrated Review' – being delayed, the recent memories and continued realities of the pandemic will loom large even when British policymakers do re-start their efforts to plan the next five years of UK defence and security strategy.

This is, perhaps, not the type of conversation many policymakers thought they would be having when the Integrated Review was announced in February 2020. Those that thought the conversation would be about aircraft carriers, post-Brexit trade deals and cyber capability may be surprised to find health resilience and flattening the curve at the forefront of a debate about what is required to protect British people. Yet, few would now argue that these issues are not relevant to how we conceptualise and plan for

protecting UK national security. In this sense then, COVID-19 represents the latest challenge to traditional understandings of national security.

The argument that national security should be defined more broadly is not new. Support for an integrated approach to addressing insecurity has gathered considerable momentum over the years amongst intergovernmental organisations¹, policymakers², non-governmental organisations³ and think-tanks.⁴ In fact, previous British defence and security reviews have already noted the importance of looking beyond traditional definitions of security to consider things like "social inequality and exclusion, demographic changes, rapid and unplanned urbanisation, climate change, and global economic and other shocks."⁵

Unfortunately, these ambitious and promising documents have often been followed by UK engagement which has prioritised immediate national interests and short-term objectives. In fact, the UK Government's decision that it would merge the Foreign and Commonwealth Office (FCO) and Department for International

Development (DfID) was announced as a way to better "serve our national interest". As a result, short term (often militarily-focussed) responses continue to be the "go-to" for the UK as it seeks to address instability abroad.

This is especially problematic when it comes to remote warfare. This is the trend where states engage abroad without deploying large numbers of their own forces and instead focus on training local and regional forces to do the bulk of frontline fighting. As ORG has explored elsewhere, there is often an assumption that these types of engagements are lower risk than conventional deployments and so the longer-term consequences are poorly understood. However, these deployments can have a detrimental impact on the true drivers of conflict, such as poor governance and inequality.

To address this, the UK needs to better conceptualise its understanding of national security. By acknowledging and accounting for all the drivers of conflict – and recognising that addressing them with a crossgovernmental approach is also in the UK's own national interests – the UK can ensure that all its engagements work towards a more peaceful and prosperous world.

Broadening definitions of our national security

To understand how the UK can better conceptualise national security, we convened 20 experts from the military, civil society, academia and government to discuss what national security means to the UK and how the Integrated Review should define it. There was no consensus. For some, defining national security too broadly could mean that the UK felt the need to intervene everywhere, "without significant acknowledgement of what can be done or the possibility of success."

However, for others, defining national security too narrowly also had its dangers. For them, failing to account for all the drivers of conflict can mean that we enter relationships

with partners to achieve a short term, militarily-focussed goal but, in doing so, can exacerbate the prospects for violent conflict in the long term. This can threaten our own national interests by creating safe havens for terrorist groups, forcing thousands of people to flee their homes and, potentially, creating space for adversaries to exploit "fissures and gaps" to extend their "malign influence."

This is important when it comes to defence and security partnerships. If the UK and its allies focus on narrow interpretations of their own national interests they can, as one roundtable participant said, "kid ourselves that harmful partnerships are in our interests." Alternatively, if the UK recognises and accounts for a broader interpretation of its national security, it may be more mindful of the potential dangers.

In reconceptualising UK national security, there are three areas which need to be considered: governance and equality; climate change and environment; and the use of military force. In 2006, ORG began unpicking which factors should be given most attention when trying to understand global insecurity and conflict. This was eventually narrowed down to these three because they – as our 2020 Sustainable Security Index notes – "are the trends that, if left unattended, are likely to lead to substantial global and regional instability, and largescale loss of life, of a severity unmatched by other potential threats." 10

The first two - governance and equality and climate change - tend to be associated more with having an ethical foreign policy rather than one focussed on UK national interests; although there is strong evidence that this should be reconsidered. The rest of this briefing will explore why by taking each of the drivers in turn.

Governance and equality

Governance and equality tend not to be associated with state security; however, inequalities and injustices in societies are

important. They can be used to mobilise and expand resistance groups and may spark violence. There is significant evidence that violent extremism thrives in conditions where there has been a breakdown in the relationship between the state and society and an undermining of human rights. When citizens see their own government as unable to provide security and services, and even as a threat to this security, divisions within communities have emerged and non-state groups can fill the gaps left by the state. 12

Research has observed that left-wing paramilitaries in South America and jihadist groups in the Middle East, Africa and Southeast Asia gained important territorial ground in those regions largely because they provided security, and the medical, educational and social services that the local governments failed to deliver. 13 These groups instilled a semblance of order in chaos. Ultimately, communal support from local populations is critical for groups not only to succeed in gaining ground, but also to function. 14 As cultural anthropologist, Scott Atran, observes, "without community support, terrorist organisations that depend on dense networks of ethnic and religious ties for information, recruitment, and survival cannot thrive."15

This has huge implications for the UK's security partnerships abroad. As one roundtable participant said: "It's all about how legitimate your partner is; if they are corrupt, that is not going to lead to a successful partnership." This reflects the findings of a recent Center for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS) briefing, which states: "Partner legitimacy is paramount ... in terms of how the civilian authorities and population view local security forces and, relatedly, the partner's relative control of territory." It states: "This challenge can be exacerbated ... by entrenched corruption within partner states, which is difficult to tackle for even the most earnest partners."16

If this legitimacy is not present, any progress made in improving the military capabilities of UK partners may exacerbate the drivers of conflict and create more instability and violence in the places the UK intervenes. In fact, one participant at our roundtable argued that "if you are too ready to deal with a partner, that guarantees malign elite capture of the states ... multiplies threats to UK interests as armed rebel groups grow and institutions shatter."

This can undermine the UK's own security. In the short term it may lead to groups like IS reforming and posing threats again in the future – and, arguably, already is.¹⁷ In the long term, it may create the very instability and chaos that countries like Russia (and their mercenaries) thrive in and Western countries struggle to engage in. As a CSIS briefing noted: "As competitors seek to discredit, corrupt, and alienate security actors that do not accord with their interests, partner legitimacy will be an important source of resiliency." ¹⁸

Climate change and environment

Like governance, climate change has not traditionally been associated with national security among military and governmental decision makers; nevertheless, it is increasingly being recognised as a "threat multiplier".19 A study of conflict between 1980 and 2010 suggested that "the risk of armedconflict outbreak is enhanced by climaterelated disaster occurrence in ethnically fractionalized countries."20 Another study found "strong causal evidence linking climatic events to human conflict across a range of spatial and temporal scales and across all major regions of the world."21 After conducting an extensive literature review on the climate-conflict connection, the Swedish International Development Cooperation Agency concluded that "under certain circumstances climate-related change can influence factors that lead to or exacerbate conflict."22

In some cases, it has been shown to worsen problems created by poor governance and inequality. For instance, there is a greater likelihood of conflict if communities are

relatively poor compared to the country's elites and they feel that they do not have equitable access to the same resources. According to Philippe Le Billon, of the University of British Columbia, in many cases national and regional governments often employ brutality towards populations to suppress unrest caused by grievances over resource distribution. 24

The relationship between climate change and conflict is complex and multifaceted and should not be over-stated. In fact, one participant said while it is important to acknowledge the consequences of climate change, it is also important to not "enter a competition about what's worst." They added that, at times, "climate change is sexier than protecting civilians" but we need to acknowledge the importance of both.

While this may be true, if the stated aim of a country's 'security policy' is to keep its citizens safe, then, environmental governance is an essential piece of the puzzle to improve states' responses to conflict.

Use of force

While the use of force may serve a purpose in creating the conditions for peace, militarily-focussed solutions to global instability (whether great power competition or local insurgency) are likely to exacerbate tensions, create more conflict and add to the violence.

Internally, if states violently crackdown on opposition, it is likely to lead to a false peace which, as demonstrated by the Arab Spring, may lead to further violence and long-term instability in the future (a point deeply connected to the first driver). For instance, securitised responses to COVID-19 have been common among a number of countries in Africa and the Middle East but risk being dangerously ineffective. 25 These could present huge challenges in stopping COVID-19 from spreading, when populations with little trust in government are asked to follow public health directives.

Internationally, foreign forces intervening militarily to address problems that have multiple and complex origins, like terrorism or ethnic tension, may exacerbate instability and violence by adding more weapons and military personnel to an already tense situation. So Numerous studies have now questioned the effectiveness of the Western military campaigns after 9/11. According to the Watson Institute's Costs of War Project, America's so called Global War on Terror has cost more than \$6 trillion since 2001; however, terrorism has not been eradicated and – in some countries – conflict was prolonged and exacerbated.

These campaigns have also had a number of unintended consequences. ²⁹ In some areas, a focus on military support can ignore broader political problems (such as corruption or poor civilian oversight of the military) and "lead to a situation where rights-violating security forces become better equipped to do what they have always done." ³⁰ In other areas, providing military support to groups without careful analysis of ethnic, geographical or community biases can exacerbate local and regional tensions. ³¹

This, again, risks the UK's own national security. For instance, in some areas, this approach has driven recruitment for terrorist groups.³² One study on young Fulani people in the regions of Mopti (Mali), Sahel (Burkina Faso) and Tillabéri (Niger) found "real or perceived state abuse is the number one factor behind young people's decision to join violent extremist groups."³³

Conclusion

COVID-19 has created a seismic shift in debates about national security. Yet it was not unexpected. In its own Biological Security Strategy the government noted: "Significant outbreaks of disease are among the highest impact risks faced by any society — threatening lives and causing disruption to public services and the economy." In response, the strategy promised to "act both

at home and overseas to protect UK citizens and British interests from the risk of a significant disease outbreak, no matter the source."

Yet, for many, the UK remained too focussed on the hybrid warfare techniques of Russia, the proxies of Iran, the military build-up of China and potential trade deals after Brexit. It was distracted from the worrying news coming from Wuhan – which, at least in the short term, changed the dynamics and, arguably, the importance of these military threats and trade-based opportunities.

Its poor response shows that the UK should have taken a wider approach to what it meant by national security. Looking forward, it should better conceptualise and prioritise threats to the UK; as one roundtable participant said, for "too long the national security paradigm of the UK has focussed on military threats. But we need to think more systemically about how these threats are faced up to -- such as climate change, inequality, and autocracy – by non-military capabilities."

To do this, UK policies should be built on and assessed by the three core drivers of instability and conflict:

- Governance and inequality
- Climate change and environment
- The use of force

A recalibration of security threats should not mean that the UK intervenes everywhere, "without significant acknowledgement of what can be done or the possibility of success." Instead, looking beyond military build-up may give a better insight into the potential for success. In many cases it should pause to consider if intervening militarily or with short term tactical efforts, while perhaps addressing a short term aim (of, say, building influence or militarily holding back a terrorist group), may exacerbate other drivers of

instability and threaten UK national security in the long term.

Once the UK has recalibrated its definition of security, it must move on to other pressing questions: how the UK should engage abroad and how it should measure whether its interventions have been successful. These questions will frame the next two ORG briefings on the Integrated Review.

Published by Oxford Research Group
June 2020
Oxford Research Group
The Green House
244-254 Cambridge Heath Road
London E2 9DA
org@oxfordresearchgroup.org.uk
020 3559 6745 Front cover image credit:
Michael Schwarz/Flickr.

References

¹ UN Secretary-General António Guterres, "Sustainability, peace, security 'best guarantee against instability", Guterres to Security Council, 2018, https://www.un.org/peacebuilding/news/sust ainability-peace-security-%E2%80%98bestguarantee-against-instability%E2%80%99guterres-security-council United Nations, Report of the Secretary-General to the Sixty-fourth session of the United Nations General Assembly, A/64/701, March 8, 2010, http://hdr.undp.org/en/media/SG Human Se curity Report 12 04 10.pdf United Nations, United Nations Security Council resolution 1674, 2006, 2, https://www.un.org/ruleoflaw/blog/documen t/security-council-resolution-1674-2006-onprotection-of-civilians-in-armed-conflict/ United Nations, "In larger freedom: towards development, security, and human rights for all" Report of the Secretary-General to the fifty-ninth session of the General Assembly of the United Nations, A/59/2005, March 21, 2005, https://undocs.org/A/59/2005 United Nations, World Summit Outcome Document, A/60/L.1, September 15, 2005, http://www.who.int/hiv/universalaccess2010 /worldsummit.pdf United States Department of State, Leading through civilian power: 2010 quadrennial diplomacy and development review, 2010, http://www.state.gov/s/dmr/qddr/ United Nations Trust Fund for Human Security, *Promoting the human security* integrated approach in the framework of the Sustainable Development Goals, 2018, https://www.un.org/humansecurity/hsprogra mme/promoting-the-human-securityintegrated-approach-in-the-framework-ofthe-sustainable-development-goals/ ² Simon Carswell, "US seeks 'more sustainable approach' to security strategy", Irish Times, February 7, 2015,

https://www.irishtimes.com/news/world/us/

us-seeks-more-sustainable-approach-to-

security-strategy-1.2094743

CNS News.com, "Staff Obama's Security Advisor: 'Promoting Sustainable Development' Will Help 'Defeat ISIL's Ideology'", CNS News, April 17, 2016, https://www.cnsnews.com/news/article/cnsn ewscom-staff/obamas-national-securityadvisor-promoting-sustainable-development ³ Sarah Michael, *The Role of NGOs in Human* Security, The Hauser Center for Nonprofit Organizations and The Kennedy School of Government Harvard University, Working Paper #12, November 2002, https://cpl.hks.harvard.edu/files/cpl/files/wor kingpaper 12.pdf The Conflict and Environment Observatory, "NGOs and experts: Human security requires environmental security", November 6, 2018, https://ceobs.org/ngos-and-experts-humansecurity-requires-environmental-securityenvconflictday/ ⁴ Malin Mobjörk, Maria-Therese Gustafsson, Hannes Sonnsjö, Sebastian van Baalen, Lisa Maria Dellmuth and Niklas Bremberg, Climate-Related Security Risks: Towards an Integrated Approach, (Stockholm International Peace Research Institute and Stockholm University, 2016), https://www.sipri.org/publications/2016/clim ate-related-security-risks Centre for American Progress, "Sustainable Security 101", https://cdn.americanprogress.org/wpcontent /uploads/issues/2009/08/pdf/ss101.pdf ⁵ Josh Arnold Forster, "Looking Ahead to the UK's National Security Review", WarPod Ep#10, Oxford Research Group, February 28, 2020, https://www.oxfordresearchgroup.org.uk/war pod-ep-10-the-sdsr; DFID, FCO, and MOD, 2011. HM Government, Building Stability Overseas Strategy, July 2011, https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/gover nment/uploads/system/uploads/attachment data/file/67475/Building-stability-overseasstrategy.pdf UK Ministry Of Defence, International Defence Engagement Strategy 2017, GOV.UK,

https://www.gov.uk/government/publication

<u>s/international-defence-engagement-</u> strategy-2017

Stabilisation Unit, *The UK Government's*Approach to Stabilisation, 2018; Department for International Development et al., Conflict, Stability and Security Fund: Annual Report 2017 to 2018, GOV.UK, July 18, 2018, https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/conflict-stability-and-security-fund-annual-report-2017-to-2018

HM Government, National Security Strategy and Defence Security Review 2015,

https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/478933/52309 Cm 9161 NSS SD Review web_only.pdf

⁶ Boris Johnson, 'Global Britain', § House of Commons (2020),

https://hansard.parliament.uk/commons/2020-06-16/debates/20061637000001/GlobalBritain.

⁷ Abigail Watson, 'The Future of Partnered Operations? Learning Lessons from Recent Campaigns', Oxford Research Group, March 2020,

https://www.oxfordresearchgroup.org.uk/ne ws/abigail-watson-published-in-agile-warrior-newsletter; Abigail Watson, 'The Integrated Review: Lessons Learned From Remote Warfare', Oxford Research Group, 2 June 2020,

https://www.oxfordresearchgroup.org.uk/the -integarted-review-lessons-learned-from-remote-warfare.

Melissa Dalton and Hijab Shah, 'Partners, Not Proxies: Capacity Building in Hybrid Warfare', 27 May 2020, https://www.csis.org/analysis/partners-notproxies-capacity-building-hybrid-warfare.
Chris Abbott, Paul Rogers, and John Sloboda, 'Global Responses to Global Threats: Sustainable Security For the 21st Century' (Oxford Research Group, June 2006), https://www.oxfordresearchgroup.org.uk/Handlers/Download.ashx?IDMF=439d8244-62b5-444d-bce2-8c34c0380f78.

¹⁰ Abigail Watson, Alasdair McKay, and Oliver Scanlan, 'Sustainable Security Index', Oxford Research Group, 1 June 2020, https://www.oxfordresearchgroup.org.uk/Pag es/Category/sustainable-security-index.
¹¹ Ted Gurr, Why Men Rebel (Princeton,

Princeton University Press, 1970); Frances

Stewart, "Crisis Prevention: Tackling Horizontal Inequalities", Oxford Development Studies 28, 3, 2010: 245-263; Frances Stewart, Horizontal Inequalities and Conflict: Understanding Group Violence in Multiethnic Societies, (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2008); Lars Cederman, Neil Weidmann, and Kristian Gledditsch, "Horizontal Inequalities and Ethno-Nationalist Civil War: A Global Comparison", Paper prepared for presentation at Yale University, April 2010; Gudrun Østby, "Polarization, Horizontal Inequalities and Violent Civil Conflict", Journal of Peace Research 45, 2 IS THE PAGE NUMBER MISSING; Stuart J. Kaufman, Modern Hatreds: The Symbolic Politics of Ethnic War, (Cornell Studies in Security Affairs, 2001).

¹² Task Force on Extremism in Fragile States, Preventing Extremism in Fragile States: A New Approach, (United State Institute for Peace, February 2019).

¹³ Michael Ryan, *Decoding Al-Qaeda's*Strategy: The Deep Battle Against America,
(Colombia University Press, 2013).

¹⁴ Roger D. Petersen, *Resistance and Rebellion* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press,
 2001); Sukanya Pooder, "Mainstreaming the Non-state", *Conflict Security and Development* 14, 2, April 2014, 221.

¹⁵ Scott Atran, "Mishandling Suicide Terrorism", Washington Quarterly, 27, 3, Summer 2004: 82.

¹⁶ Dalton and Shah, 'Partners, Not Proxies'.

¹⁷ Ryan Browne, 'Pentagon Report Says ISIS Is "re-Surging in Syria" Following Trump's Troop Withdrawal', CNN, 8 August 2019, https://www.cnn.com/2019/08/06/politics/pentagon-report-isis-syria/index.html; Orla Guerin, 'Islamic State "Getting Stronger Again in Iraq"', BBC News, 23 December 2019, sec. Middle East,

https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-50850325.

¹⁸ Dalton and Shah, 'Partners, Not Proxies'.

¹⁹ International Military Council on Climate and Security, *The World Climate and Security Report 2020,* (International Military Council on Climate and Security, 2020),

https://imccs.org/report2020/

²⁰ Carl-Friedrich Schleussner et al., "Armed-Conflict Risks Enhanced by Climate-Related Disasters in Ethnically Fractionalized Countries," Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 113, 33: 2016: 9216-9221,

https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1601611113

²¹ Solomon M. Hsiang, Marshall Burke, and Edward Miguel, "Quantifying the Influence of Climate on Human Conflict", *Science* 341,6151 2013,

https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1235367.

- ²² SIDA, "The relationship between climate change and violent conflict. Green tool box/Peace and security tool box" Working paper, (The Swedish International Development Cooperation Agency, 2017), https://www.sida.se/contentassets/c571800e 01e448ac9dce2d097ba125a1/working-paper--climate-change-and-conflict.pdf
- ²³ Frances Stewart, Horizontal inequalities as a cause of conflict: a review of CRISE findings, (World Bank Development Report 2011), http://siteresources.worldbank.org/EXTWDR2 011/Resources/64060821283882418764/WD R Background Paper Stewart.pdf
- R Background Paper Stewart.pdf

 24 Philippe Le Billion, "The political economy of resource wars" *Geopolitics* 9(1) 2004.:1-28.

 25 Abigail Watson, 'Planning for the World After COVID-19: Assessing the Domestic and International Drivers of Conflict', Oxford Research Group, 23 April 2020, https://www.oxfordresearchgroup.org.uk/planning-for-the-world-after-covid-19-assessing-the-domestic-and-international-drivers-of-conflict.
- ²⁶ Emily Knowles and Abigail Watson, *No Such Thing as a Quick Fix: The Aspiration-Capabilities Gap in British Remote Warfare*, (Oxford Research Group, 2018), https://www.oxfordresearchgroup.org.uk/no-such-thing-as-a-quick-fix-the-aspiration-capabilities-gap-in-british-remote-warfare Emily Knowles and Abigail Watson, *Remote Warfare: Lessons Learned from Contemporary Theatres*, (Oxford Research Group, June 27, 2018),

https://www.oxfordresearchgroup.org.uk/remote-warfare-lessons-learned-fromcontemporary-theatres

²⁷ Emily Knowles and Abigail Watson, 2019.
 "Safe Havens: The Failed Strategy of the Failed State?" in *Fragile and Failing States:* Challenges and Responses, ed. David Brown et al. (Havant: Howgate Publishing, 2020).

 ²⁸ Laicie Heeley, 'We Prepared for War, but Should Have Spent Our Money Elsewhere', Defense News, 9 June 2020, https://www.defensenews.com/opinion/commentary/2020/06/10/we-prepared-for-war-but-should-have-spent-our-money-elsewhere/.

²⁹ Emily Knowles and Abigail Watson, Lawful

- But Awful? Legal and Political Challenges of Remote Warfare and Working with Partners, (Oxford Research Group, 2018), https://www.oxfordresearchgroup.org.uk/awf ul-but-lawful-legal-and-political-challenges-ofremote-warfare-and-working-with-partners Emily Knowles and Abigail Watson, Remote Warfare: Lessons learned from Contemporary Theatres 2018; Emily Knowles and Abigail Watson, No Such Thing as a Quick Fix, 2018; Abigail Watson and Megan Karlshoej-Pedersen, Fusion Doctrine in Five Steps, 2019. 30 Marina Caparini and Eden Cole, Public Oversight of the Security Sector: A Handbook for Civil Society Organizations, (United Nations Development Programme, 2008), https://www.dcaf.ch/sites/default/files/public ations/documents/CSO Handbook.pdf
- ³¹ Emily Knowles and Abigail Watson, *No Such Thing as a Quick Fix*, 2018; Abigail Watson and Megan Karlshoej-Pedersen, *Fusion Doctrine in Five Steps*, 2019.
- ³² Trevor Thrall and Erik Goepner, 'Policy Roundtable: 17 Years After September 11', Texas National Security Review, 11 September 2018, https://tnsr.org/roundtable/policy-roundtable-17years-after-september-11/.
- ³³ Luca Raineri, 'If Victims Become Perpetrators' (International Alert, June 2018), https://www.internationalalert.org/publications/if-victims-becomeperpetrators-violent-extremism-sahel.